Frequently Asked Questions

General questions about the process of converting Statements into EHCPs
· Will all Bradford schools use the same format for EHCPs and Annual Review Conversion Meetings?

All Bradford schools have received the same training and should follow the same process for converting Statements of SEN into EHCPs.

· Who organises and leads the meeting to gather the information for the ‘This is me’ and ‘Aspirations’ sections?

The SENCo should organise the ‘This is me’ meeting and invite parents and appropriate school staff.  The meeting should be led by someone who has a good relationship with the child and parent/carer.  This may be the SENCo, a class teacher, Parental Liaison Officer, Teaching Assistant or other suitable advocate, e.g. Parent Partnership. 
· Who organises and leads the Annual Review Conversion Meeting and completes the necessary paperwork?
The SENCo should organise the Annual Review Conversion Meeting and send out invitations and the proforma for gathering information from professionals unable to attend the meeting.  The ‘Progress’ and ‘Current Needs’ sections should be completed by an adult who knows the child well.  In most cases, this will be their class teacher.  The SENCo should lead the Annual Review Conversion Meeting and they or another adult should complete the Process Templates during the meeting.  The SENCo should ensure that the necessary Annual Review Conversion paperwork is completed after the meeting and sent to the SEN Team.
· Will there be an opportunity to observe the EP facilitating the first Annual Review Conversion Meeting? 
Individuals who would like to observe an Annual Review Conversion Meeting, e.g. SEN Officers, should contact the EPT to request to observe the process. 

· What are the timescales for arranging and conducting the Annual Review Conversion Meeting and how long should the entire process take on average?
The timescales are given on BSO (SEND – Guidance – Advice for SENCos on ‘Conversion Annual Review’). 

· How do you disentangle health and/or social care needs which do and do not relate to SEN? 
This could be a difficult area. We are asking SENCos to include any unmet health or social care needs in the first instance. Social Workers and Health professionals are involved in the initial screening of referrals and we expect to develop further guidance over time.
· How are parents to be informed about the changes?
Local Authority Officers have worked closely with the Parent’s Forum, Parent Partnership and a number of parent support groups. Events have taken place across Bradford and Keighley over the past year. A full double page spread was place in ‘Community Pride’ and regular updates are sent to parents through the Disabled Children’s Information Service. 

There is information for parents on BSO http://bso.bradford.gov.uk/Schools/CMSPage.aspx?mid=3285
And on LocalOffer.bradford.gov.uk

The ‘List’ of pupils to convert
· When should I receive my ‘List’?

You should have received your ‘List’ by July 2014.  This will have been sent to your headteacher.  If your school has not received a ‘List’, please ring 01274 435750
· Will the ‘List’ include all pupils who have Statements?

In most instances, your ‘List’ will not include all pupils who have Statements and will prioritise pupils who are due to undergo a phase change, e.g. from primary to secondary, or a Key Stage change, e.g. from Key Stage 1 to Key Stage 2.

· What happens for pupils who are not on the ‘List’?

Pupils who are not on the ‘List’ but have a Statement will follow the ‘old’ Annual Review process.  These pupils may be on your ‘List’ for the following academic year or the year after that and should be ‘converted’ when they appear on your ‘List’.  If you believe that there is a mistake with your ‘List’, please contact Dr Ruth Dennis, Acting Principal Educational Psychologist on 01274 385788 / 07582 109129.
Who will receive the ‘List’ (in education, health and social care)?

The list has been circulated across all provisions within Health and within Social Care eg. CCDHT, SALT, School Nurses

· What happens if the proposed conversion date is not convenient for the parents or other professionals?
You can change the date provided that the Annual Review Conversion Meeting takes place before any specified deadline, e.g. before February 2015 for pupils undergoing a phase change.
· What if children in conversion year groups are not included on the list?
Please inform Dr Ruth Dennis, Acting Principal Educational Psychologist, 01274 385788, who will communicate this to the SEN team. Please go ahead and make the necessary arrangements for the conversion reviews. These should take place roughly when the annual review would be done. If the child is due to transition out of your school this year, the review would need to be completed before the end of January.
Working effectively and collaboratively with parents

· What happens in cases where SENCos have a poor relationship with parents and can parents who find it difficult to contribute to the process, e.g. parents with learning difficulties, be supported by an external agency who can act as an advocate for them? 
Barnardo’s have applied for funding to enable them to be advocates for parents who find the process difficult.  Parent Partnership (Barnardo’s) is able to work closely with parents to enable them to be active participants in decision-making that affects their child.  They can be contacted on 01274 481183.
· How do SENCos obtain the views of parents who choose not to engage with the process, e.g. fail to attend and /or contribute to meetings?

Where possible, Parental Liaison Officers should be used to engage hard-to-reach parents.  If parents persistently fail to attend meetings, school staff can undertake home visits to collect parental views.  If parents completely fail to engage with the process, as a last resort SENCos should gather as much information as possible from other sources, e.g. school staff, other professionals and the child or young person.
· What happens when parents do not want to share a diagnosis or information about their child with other professionals?

It is important that the final EHCP accurately reflects the needs of the child or young person.  As such, the SENCo should seek to gain information from all relevant professionals and discuss this openly with parents in the ‘This is me’ meeting and as part of the Annual Review Conversion Meeting.
· What if the parents/carers disagree with professionals about provision for their child?
The Annual Review Conversion Meeting should provide an arena in which parents and professionals can speak openly about the needs of the child or young person and how these can be met.  Parents should be invited to actively contribute to this discussion and their views should be acknowledged and taken into account.  If parents/carers disagree with professionals about provision, it may be necessary to invite an appropriate third party who can mediate and act as an advocate for the child, e.g. an Educational Psychologist or SEN Officer.   

Working with families who don’t speak English or speak English as an additional language

· How does the process work with families who require an interpreter?

The process should work in the same way with the addition of an interpreter who can ensure that parents/carers and the child/young person understand the process and can be active participants in the process.  

· Will schools receive funding to cover the cost of a translator?

No, there is no budget for translation.
Inviting professionals to the Annual Review Conversion Meeting

· Who should be invited to attend the Annual Review Conversion Meeting?

The young person’s parents/carer/s, the young person themselves (if they are able to contribute to the meeting), an advocate for the parent and/or young person if needed, relevant school staff, e.g. class teacher, teaching assistant, any health professionals who are involved in supporting the young person, e.g. Occupational Therapist, Speech and Language Therapist, Paediatrician, Physiotherapist etc, and any social care professionals who are involved in supporting the young person. 
· How can SENCos find out which professionals and agencies (statutory and voluntary) are involved with a child or young person?

Parent/carers will usually be able to let schools know which agencies are involved with their child.  The SENCo can also look at the child’s Statement to see which agencies wrote advice as part of the statutory assessment process and then contact these agencies to see if they are still involved with the child.  They can also consult the previous Annual Review paperwork to see which agencies contributed towards this.
· When should invitations be sent out and how can SENCos ensure these are sent to the appropriate person/s?
Invitations should be sent out 6 weeks before the Annual Review Conversion Meeting to the named professional/s who has been involved with the child.

· Will there be a legal requirement for professionals to attend meetings?

No, but the professionals have been asked to make this a priority and are aware of the proposed conversion review dates. 
· Will there be funding available for health and social care professionals to attend reviews/complete paperwork?

A small amount of money has been made available to Health to ensure clinics continue to take place whilst professionals are involved in reviews.
Collecting information from professionals unable to attend the Annual Review Conversion Meeting

· Will there be a standard form to complete for education, health and social care professionals who are unable to attend the Annual Review Conversion Meeting?

Yes, this is available on BSO and should be sent out with the invitation to attend the Annual Review Conversion Meeting (SEND – Guidance – ‘Proforma for specialists not attending the conversion review’). 

· We have a lot of difficulty finding out which professionals are involved with families.  Is there any obligation for professional to contact schools and share information?

We have given non-school based professionals the same information as schools. We have asked them to attend wherever possible.
Completing the ‘This is me’ section 

· When is the ‘This is me’ section completed?

The ‘This is me’ meeting should take place before the Annual Review Conversion Meeting.

· Who is involved in collecting information for the ‘This is me’ section?

The child/young person (if they are able to), their parent/carer, an advocate if necessary and a member of school staff who knows the child well.

· Can alternative methods, besides the Process Templates, be used to gather the ‘This is me’ information, e.g. video footage, photographs etc?
Yes, provided that all the necessary information is collected, e.g. home and family, important people in my life, likes and hobbies, history and health needs, how to communicate with me and engage me in decision making, what’s important for me, what people do for me, working well and could be better. 

· If schools already gather the ‘This is me’ information, e.g. using a Family File, could this be used instead of the Process Templates?

Yes, provided that all the necessary information is collected.

· Can the Process Templates be modified depending on the age and needs of the child or young person?

Yes, provided that all the necessary information is collected.  Modifications may include, for example, removing or changing the pictures.

· What information should and should not be included in the ‘History’ section, e.g. parent separation, fostering/adoption, abuse/neglect etc?
The ‘This is me’ section provides a pen portrait of the child and so it may not be necessary to include information in this section which the child or their parent/carer finds upsetting.  They should be asked which information they do and do not wish to be included.  If the information impacts on the special educational needs of the child, it should be included elsewhere, e.g. in the ‘Current Needs’ section (Ben finds it difficult to form functional relationships with adults and this may be linked to his early experiences of abuse and neglect), or in professionals’ reports appended to the Annual Review Conversion Meeting minutes.
· If the child or young person is not aware of or disagrees with a diagnosis, e.g. autism, should this be included in the ‘This is me’ section?
If the child or young person disagrees with a diagnosis, this could be included in the ‘This is me’ section.  For example, “My doctor says that I have autism but I disagree with this.”  If they are not aware of a diagnosis, this information should be included elsewhere, e.g. in the ‘Current Needs’ section.
· How will SENCos complete the ‘This is me’ section in cases where children and young people are unable to or refuse to engage with the process, e.g. pupils with profound learning difficulties and pupils with social, emotional and behavioural difficulties?
They should gather as much information as possible about the child or young person from their parent/carers and school staff.  When the ‘This is me’ section is written up, the source of the information should be clear, e.g. “My teacher says that I find it difficult to manage my temper and she feels that it helps for me to go to a quiet place when I get angry so I can calm down.” 

· Should the names of other people, e.g., siblings, be included in the ‘This is me’ section?
Yes they can be included. 

· Does the ‘This is me’ section have to be shared with everybody involved before the Annual Review Conversation Meeting?

The ‘This is me’ section can be shared with everybody involved at the start of the Annual Review Conversion Meeting.  Where possible, the child or young person should be enabled to share this information.

· Who writes up the ‘This is me’ section afterwards?
The SENCo or a designated member of school staff should write up this section.

· How long does the ‘This is me’ section take to complete?

In the pilot studies, the ‘This is me’ meeting typically took between 30-60 minutes and the write-up took between 20-45 minutes.

· Is there a time scale involved between the ‘This is me’ meeting and the Annual Review Conversion Meeting?

No, as long as the ‘This is me’ meeting takes place before the Annual Review Conversion Meeting, this is fine.

· After the ‘This is me’ section is written up, will this be shown to the child or young person and their parents/carers for them to check the accuracy?

It is best practice to check the accuracy of the ‘This is me’ write-up with the young person and their parent/carer before sending this in to the SEN Team.

· How often will the ‘This is me’ section of the Education, Health and Care Plan be updated?
The ‘This is me’ section should be updated as it becomes outdated. This is likely to be annually.
Completing the ‘Aspirations – Hopes for the future’ section

· Do aspirations need to be realistic and achievable?

No, aspirations give a sense of direction and so it does not matter if they are unrealistic.

· What happens if school staff or professionals disagree with a child/young person or parent/carer’s aspirations?

School staff and professionals should not openly disagree with a young person’s or parent/carer’s aspirations.  Instead they should use the Annual Review Conversion Meeting as a forum in which to discuss and devise appropriate Long-Term Outcomes and Annual Targets that help the child or young person take the first steps towards their desired aspiration.  For example, for a young person who wants to travel on public transport independently, they may need to first learn about the value of money.   
· How can you elicit aspirations in cases where children and young people suffer from a degenerative condition or a life-limiting condition?

School staff who work with children and young people who have a degenerative or life-limiting condition are generally experienced in supporting the needs of these young people and their families.  Eliciting aspirations can be emotive and will require staff to be mindful of the questions they ask so as to minimise causing upset or offense.  For example, by using questions that encourages young people and their parents to think about the shorter-term rather than the longer-term, depending on the needs of the child. 
Completing the ‘Progress’ section 

· Do teachers still have to write a report documenting a child or young person’s progress and current needs?

The progress and current needs of the child still need to be reported on by the class teacher but these should be recorded on the Process Templates to be shared at the Annual Review Conversion Meeting (and modified at the meeting if necessary).  These reports should be transferred onto the Annual Review Conversion paperwork and sent in to the SEN Team following the meeting.

· Do schools still need to use CASPA graphs?

If schools are continuing to use National Curriculum Levels to monitor progress, the CASPA graphs should continue to be used.  These should be shared at the Annual Review Conversion Meeting and sent in to the SEN Team with the relevant Annual Review Conversion paperwork following the meeting.

· How will progress be measured post National Curriculum levels?

We await guidance on this.

Completing the ‘Long-Term Outcomes’ section

· Can settings use the Early Support materials to set Long-Term Outcomes?

Yes, provided that the Long-Term Outcomes are linked to the Current Needs of the child or young person.

· How often are Long-Term Outcomes updated?

These will be discussed at the Annual Review Meeting and updated if necessary.  It may be possible that they will not need to be updated if everyone at the meeting agrees that they are still relevant for the child or young person. 

· What is the difference between an outcome and a target in educational terms?

The SEND Code of Practice (2014) uses the term ‘outcome’ to refer to a benefit or difference made to an individual as a result of an intervention.  It states that ‘outcomes’ refer to what will be achieved in the longer or medium term whilst ‘target’s refer to what will be achieved in the short term.  This is why schools are required to set Long-Term Outcomes and Annual Targets.

Completing the ‘Annual Targets’ section

· If the child or young person disagrees with a target, should this still be included, e.g. if the child doesn’t want to learn how to dress themselves but everyone including their parents wants them to?

The SEND Code of Practice (2014) states that, “when agreeing outcomes, it is important to consider both what is important to the child or young person – what they themselves want to be able to achieve – and what is important for them as judged by others with the child or young person’s best interests at heart.”  Therefore, it is acceptable to include outcomes and targets if they are in the child or young person’s best interests. 
· What happens if the Annual Targets are met before the Annual Review?

An interim review meeting can be held to set more targets.

· Can the Annual Targets be broken down into smaller IEP targets?

Yes, they can be used by school staff to form the basis of shorter-term IEP targets.

· Whose responsibility is it to ensure that health and social care targets are met?

At the Annual Review Conversion Meeting, Annual Targets will be set and the provision to meet these targets will be agreed and documented.  At this point, relevant individuals will be assigned to carry out actions enabling the provision to be put in place.  These individuals may include named persons from health and/or social care who should take responsibility for ensuring that the appropriate provision is put in place. 

· How does this section fit in with the Range Model?

If the child’s progress despite good quality support is consistently below expected levels, then this would suggest there is a need for additional input and a different funding range. Conversely, if the child is consistently making better than average progress then a change of range may be appropriate. 

Involving the child or young person

· Does the child or young person take part in the Annual Review Conversion Meeting and contribute to discussions around setting outcomes and targets?

Where possible, the child or young person should take part in the meeting and be involved in setting outcomes and targets.  They may require an advocate to support them with this.
· If the child or young person finds it difficult to express their views and wishes, can an advocate be used to ensure that the child’s voice is not overridden by the adult’s voice?  

Yes, this may involve a member of school staff or an outside agency, e.g. Barnardos or an Educational Psychologist (but the time for this would come out of the school’s ‘core’ time).

Support from the Educational Psychology Team

· How much support will schools get from their link EP and will ARCs, DSPs and Special Schools get more support?
The link EP for the school will facilitate the first Annual Review Conversion Meeting in a mainstream school.  Special schools or schools with a large number of statemented pupils have been allocated two EP assisted conversion reviews. In addition the EP team are hosting weekly workshops to assist with any difficulties arising. The timetable can be found on BSOL. Any additional support from the EPT would need to come from the school’s core allocation.
· If the EP is facilitating the Annual Review Conversion Meeting, does it matter if they have not worked with the child or young person in question?

No, but the SENCo should ensure that they share the ‘This is me’, ‘Progress’ and ‘Current Needs’ sections with the EP prior to the Annual Review Conversion Meeting to ensure that the EP has a good understanding of the child’s needs.  This will help the EP to support those present at the meeting to set appropriate outcomes and targets.

· When and where will the workshops take place to support schools with the conversion process?

Details of workshops can be found on BSO (SEND – Guidance – EHCP conversion workshop dates).
Coping with time and workload pressures

· How can school staff manage the additional workload resulting from the inclusion of a separate meeting prior to the Annual Review Conversion Meeting? 
Some schools are planning on arranging a parents’ evening to explain the conversion process and to use Key Workers to sit with individual families to complete the ‘This is me’ section.  This will enable them to complete several ‘This is me’ meetings at the same time.  Other schools are planning on using a designated member of staff to work with families to complete the ‘This is me’ meeting, thus reducing pressure on SENCos and class teachers. 

· Is there additional funding available for schools to support the conversion process?

A business case for additional funding has been submitted and is being considered.
· If Annual Review Conversion Meetings are scheduled to take place in September/October 2014, how can SENCos make all the necessary arrangements, e.g. organising two meetings, sending invites and completing all the necessary paperwork?

SENCos will need to set aside time to arrange Annual Review Conversion Meetings scheduled to take place in September/October 2014.  Due to the short timescales, it may not be possible for all of those invited to attend the meeting.  In such cases, SENCo need to collect as much information as possible from those who are able to attend and then forward any additional information received after the meeting to the SEN Team.
Messages sent to headteachers

· Will headteachers and senior leadership teams be aware of the additional workload pressures placed on SENCos as a consequence of the transition from Statements to EHCPs, particularly when the SENCo role is not full-time, e.g. the SENCo is also a class teacher?

Head teachers and to Governing Bodies have received written information that there is additional work for SENCos because of the impact of the Children and Families Act and the new SEN CoP.
Cross authority cases and children not in a setting
· How does the process work for a Bradford child attending a school in a different LA, e.g. Leeds, Calderdale, Kirklees etc?

The process should work in the same way and will be facilitated by an Educational Psychologist who can work with the school SENCo to coach them through the process.  SENCos who work in a LA outside of Bradford should contact the Bradford Educational Psychology Team their support.

· Who will take responsibility for the conversion process in cases where children are not attending any educational setting, e.g. those who are home educated?

The Educational Psychology Team or the SEN Team depending on circumstances.
The production and updating of EHCPs
· Will the first draft of the EHCP be sent out to parents, schools and other professionals to check before the EHCP is issued?

Yes, in the same way as the first draft of a Statement has been sent out so that it can be checked and amended as needed.

· Who updates the EHCPs and will these be updated annually?
The SEN Team will update the EHCPs annually based on the paperwork documenting the Annual Review Conversion Meeting.  

